Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Monthly Meeting

June 13, 2011

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order at 7:03 P.M. by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard. Councilperson Kenneth Eisnor was absent.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Officer Terry Williamson and Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek were also present as well as four (4) residents of the Town.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Supervisor adjourned the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.  There being no one present wishing to speak to the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present.

The Supervisor asked for the Highway report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the mower transmission, if fixed, would be sent back to Clinton Tractor.  He attended the Highway Superintendent’s School in Ithaca.  Supervisor Sydoriw has questions on three (3) bills.  Deputy Highway Superintendent Young took the bills to the Highway Superintendent for clarification.  The Highway Superintendent stated what these three (3) bills were for.  He also stated that the mower transmission has not been repaired.  Highway Superintendent Eddy said that our insurance company has allowed $10,000.00 for rental, the Town has used $1,700.00.
County Legislator David Wood arrived at 7:30 P.M.  He spoke of redistricting of election districts.  At present there are 192 districts in the County.  The Board of Legislators has voted to cut four (4) positions, and each Legislator will now represent 9,200 residents.  He spoke of a new company, Academic Development, which will create 500 more jobs at the Airport Park.

Carolyn Williams from Cornell Cooperative Extension and S.O.C.C.O.G., spoke briefly on upcoming classes- “One for the Road”, “#284 Highway Law”, “Allocating Highway Funds” and “Rural Energy for America” by the State Comptroller’s Office.  She was thanked by the Supervisor for her input.
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that the sand bids were opened on the 6th of June.  There were two (2) bids received, one from Poland Sand and Gravel and one from Harvey Sand.  The Highway Superintendent recommended awarding the bid to Poland Sand and Gravel; their bid was $2.10 less per ton.  It was $.17 higher than last year.
93 A motion to accept the low bid from Poland Sand and Gravel was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

94 After a short discussion, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to authorize the signing of the Roadside Mowing and the Roadside Striping Agreements.  Councilpersons Husted, Hebbard and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE.  Councilperson Prichard voted NAY.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the dead end roads should not be striped and the Town should bill the County for mowing services and the County should bill the Town for striping.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw requested the Assessor’s Report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported the final roll will be in by the 15th of June.  We had three (3) grievances and three (3) stipulations.  Two (2) were lowered.  I will be putting in the legal notice for the final roll.  During the Summer I will be trying to update the information on the new parcels as well as doing some field work.  I will be attending classes if they are nearby.   

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and requested the Codes Report.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported that good progress is being made on orders to remedy although weather has been an issue in getting cars off lawns.  
There has been some increase in permit activity although it is still less than normal.  
A complaint was received from some Eureka Road residents about a landscape business at the antique shop.  Spoke to Mark Crane about it; he said he would talk to the owner.  The tree barrier was damaged and some trees died, when the water line was repaired, so now it allows items in the yard to be more visible.  I suggested that the yard be neatened up.  The trees were damaged when the Eureka Road private water line was repaired.  There are only three (3) or four (4) residents on that line, which are outside district users.

Codes Officer Williamson also spoke of a problem with Tony’s Pizzeria’s septic system.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that he was glad to see the dumpsters had been moved.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if Mr. Haggerty has paid for his trailer storage permit.  Codes Officer Williamson said no, the permit has not been paid.  Discussion followed.  Attorney Mattacola said disobeying a court order is contempt of court and asked to be kept “in the loop” when court orders are not obeyed. 
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the Water Department has been conducting regular maintenance.  Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint, stated that he will be flushing water mains in all three (3) districts on June 25th and June 26th 2011.  

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported that May we loaned out 1,245 items, registered two new patrons and purchased twenty-six new books for $396.79.

Senior Library Clerk McFadden said that she had obtained a quote to install a handicapped door opener for $2,850.00.  She will contact other vendors to see if she can obtain three (3) quotes.  She is open summer hours at present and statistics are up.  The school is sending two (2) classes to tour the Schoolhouse and the Reading Center on Wednesday.
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and requested the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk’s report;

In May, the Town Clerk’s office sold sixteen (16) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-four (54) individual dog licenses and renewed three (3) purebred licenses for $ 670.00.  The State’s share was $117.00, to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program, and the Town’s commission was $553.00.

On 05-02-2011, we sent out fifteen (15) late notices for dog licenses that were due 04-30-2011. Renewal notices, for 79 dogs due in June, were sent out 05-27-2011. 

We issued eleven (11) certified copies for $110.00.

We issued two (2) marriage licenses, for $100.00. The Town realized $55.00.

There were fifteen (15) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month.

On May 5, 2011, we were inspected by Brian DeStafanis of the New York State Department of Labor regarding our permitting process for firework displays.  We passed with flying colors with Mr. DeStafanis stating we were on top of it!

On May 1, 2011, the Town Clerk left to attend the New York State Town Clerk Association Conference in Buffalo, New York. This was a very informative conference

and the Town Clerk was back at the office on May 5, 2011.

Our Community Blood Drive was held May 7, 2011, was well attended. We had 33 units collected, plus 2 double red, for a total of 37 units. Our next blood drive will be held on July 16, 2011. 

Checks Received:

1. County of Oneida


      1st quarter sales tax distribution
$227,064.98

2. Tow of Westmoreland Tax Collector   Final check 


$    3,969.69

3. C.O.V.A.C.



      Fuel 3/31/11-5/1/11

$    2,731.99

4.  Peerless Insurance


      Reimbursement for tractor rental  $    1,696.02

5. Westmoreland Central School
      Fuel 3/31/11-5/1/11

$     9,746.96 


6. Westmoreland Fire District
                  Fuel 3/31/11-5/1/11

$        955.47


7. Clark Mills Fire District

      Fuel 3/31/11-5/1/11

$        123.64

8. Westmoreland Justice Court
      May- Judge Ossont

$     7,090.00

9. Westmoreland Justice Court
      Bail Forfeiture


$          65.00
 

Communications Received:

1. Hawkins & Hurlbut Sanitation-notification of fuel surcharge increase.

2. Independent Oil and Gas- information of hydraulic fracturing.

3. National Grid- rebate program for small businesses


Board Comments:

Councilperson Eisnor was not present.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of Just Energy and if the rates were not adjusted this month we will withdraw.

Councilperson Husted reported that Rieben Roofing fixed the leaks in the Garage roof, but reported that the roof is drying out- laminating. Discussion followed.  He stated that Tioga Construction on Dyke Road has Jersey Barriers.  Councilperson Husted said that we need two (2) straights and two (2) tapers to repair the Wheeler Creek Bridge/culvert. (32” tall by 24” wide)  Costs should be about $3,600.00.  The Town may be able to borrow the Counties flatbed trailer to transport these Jersey Barriers.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the replacement toilets at the Park.  It has been reported that there is quicker recovery.  A meter was installed at the Kunz Pool last year.
The Supervisor stated that the Pool is patching cracks.  They have asked about a 401C3 non-profit designation.  Several Councilpersons stated that the pool is not “kid friendly”.  The Supervisor stated that the Pool is budgeted for $14,000.00 this year.  He reported that a second pavilion at the Park is needed.  The present pavilion is booked every weekend.  He questioned weather a “dog park” should be looked into.  Discussion followed. 
The Supervisor stated that the Town should look into receiving the Rome Sentinel, the official Town newspaper, at the Town Hall.

The Supervisor reported that the Oneida County Association of Towns meeting will be held June 21, 2011 at 6:00 P.M. at Orchard Hall, Sauquoit, New York.

95 A motion to approve the following budget modifications was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.


Transfer 
$500.00 
from 
A1990.400 
to
A1010.400


Transfer 
$80.00 
from 
A4020.200 
to 
A4020.400

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Also,


Transfer
$500.00
from
Sw3-8340.400
   to 
SW3-8310.400 

96 A motion to accept and place on file the reports of the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes officer, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

97 A motion to approve, and place on file the minutes of May 9, 2011, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

98 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers 201 through 247, which total $28,504.57, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

99 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims 109 through 128, which total $37,867.15, was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

100 A motion to approve and order paid the Water Fund claims as follows;


Tindall Corners Water District
claim 10
which total     $5678.07


Westmoreland Water District
claims 32-37
which total     $2,933.13

was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the next regular meeting will be held at 7:00 P.M., July 11, 2011.

101 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 8:48 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk
